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In the last two years, one billion native animals have been lost in the bushfires and floods. 
This is a conservative estimate. It is my view that the Australian government should be 
tightening environmental laws and spending billions, not millions, to save our irreplaceable 
natural heritage.  

Monitoring, compliance, enforcement under the EPBC Act is ineffective. In the past, most 
projects have received approval and poorly designed environmental offsets have been 
abused. The Federal Government must establish and enforce National Environmental 
Standards and not ‘cherry pick’, to use Professor Samuel’s own words.  

Along with climate change, land clearing and introduced species our wildlife is being killed 
on the roads and through the issuing of ‘crop protection permits’. We must ask ourselves 
whether this killing is necessary and whether there are sustainable ways we can live with our 
wildlife.  

The Victorian state government has apparently committed to ending native forest logging by 
2030. THAT IS TOO LATE.  

Tasmania continues to log and clear forest for mineral extraction – these forests are 
irreplaceable. While the koala doesn’t live in Tasmania, we are on the verge of biodiversity 
collapse and industry will use ‘greenwashing’ to tell us native forests need to be cleared if we 
want minerals for EVs. 

It’s not good enough. The environment has compromised enough.  

We have reached a point where we can no longer continue ‘business as usual’. There 
is something wrong with our environment laws – they are not robust and they are not 
enforced – mainly due to the vested interests of developers, farmers and miners and 
the unabated urban sprawl. Our wildlife, plants and animals, have reached a critical 
point.  

The Australia State of the Environment 2021 report’s key finding is summarised thus: ‘In a 
rapidly changing environment, with unsustainable development and use of resources, 
the general outlook for our environment is deteriorating’.  

On a visual scorecard on page 54, under the headings of Biodiversity, Threatened species 
and Threatened ecological communities the grade is POOR and the overall trend 
DETERIORATING. The heading of this submission says it all – this is a CRISIS.  

Action to turn round these distressing assessments can no longer wait. For future 
generations of Australians and for the biodiversity of the planet, I implore the Australian 
government to adopt the recommendations of the Samuel report; in particular, National 
Environmental Standards with Commonwealth oversight and the provision of human 
resources and funding that will stop the race to extinction of our unique native plants and 
animals. I also urge you to work closely with Traditional Owners as the longest living 
custodians of this precious country. We owe it to them, at the very least, to try to turn this 
around. 

I await your response and YOUR ACTION. 

Sincerely, 

Martine Holberton 
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